Summary of Minutes
June 11, 2013
The Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County convened in regular session on June 11, 2013 at 6:00 P.M. at the Administrative Office Building in Lumberton, North Carolina.  The following members were present:

Mike Smith, Chairman


Loistine DeFreece, Vice-Chairman

Gary Strickland


Dwayne Smith

Brenda Fairley-Ferebee

Mitchell Locklear


Severeo Kerns

Randy Lawson


Dr. JoAnn C. Lowery

John Campbell
Steve Martin

Also in attendance were Dr. Johnny Hunt, Superintendent; Dr. Linda Emanuel, Dr. Walter Jackson, Stephen Gaskins, Tommy Lowry,  Assistant Superintendents; Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer and Attorney Grady Hunt.

ORDER OF BUSINESS

1.
Call to Order:  Chairman Mike Smith.
2.
Invocation:
Mr. Randy Lawson.
3.
Adoption of the Agenda: Chairman Mike Smith.  The Board approved 
the revised agenda.
4.
Approval of Minutes – Open Session:  The Board unanimously 

approved the taped open session minutes of May 14, 2013.
5.
INFORMATION ITEMS
A.
Public Comments
Comment #1:
Ms. Angela Bono-Severy, PTA President and the mother of two Tanglewood Elementary School students spoke to the school board about considering delaying the vote to transfer the Rowland Norment and Tanglewood Elementary Schools fourth grade to Carroll Middle School.  Ms. Bono-Severy gave several reasons as to why she was making this request.  She said the delay would allow the board time to decide if this move would be in the best educational interest of the students at these two schools. 
Comment #2:
Dr. Motti Lubari, talked about several of the Public Schools of Robeson County’s policies regarding grades K-5 long-range plans when meeting the needs of the students and that includes the transferring of students.
Comment #3:
Dr. Tracey Bullard talked to the school board regarding transferring students from two feeder schools into one school.  Dr. Bullard also said to the school board - will they look at the data and say to the community - we will work through this together.
Comment #4:
Ms. Hayley Howard, a parent of a student at Rowland Norment School, along with her nine year old son, spoke to the school board about being transferred to Carroll Middle.
B.
Attendance Awards
Mr. Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendent, presented the eighth month Attendance Awards:

Elementary School:
West Lumberton Elementary School – 96.38%; Principal, Dr. Juanita Clark 
Middle School:
Rowland Middle School – 97.85%; Principal, 
Ms. Shanita Wooten
High School:
St. Pauls High School – 92.47%; Principal, 
Mr. Hoyt McCormick
Small High School:
Early College High School – 97.56%; Principal, 

Ms. Sheila Gasque.
C.
Bus Driver of the Month
Dr. Walter Jackson, Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources, presented the Bus Driver of the Month Award to:  Ms. Blondell Locklear – L. Gilbert Carroll Middle School, Principal, Ms. Melinda Sellers.
D.
Certified/Classified Employees of the Month
Dr. Walter Jackson, Assistant Superintendent, presented the Certified/Classified Employees of the Month:

Certified Employee:
Mr. Joseph Johnson – Teacher – Prospect School, Principal, Mr. Jonathan Blue;
Classified Employee:
Ms. Teresa Chavis – Secretary, L. Gilbert Carroll Middle School, Principal, Ms. Melinda Sellers.
E.
AIG TOY/AOY
Mr. Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendent, and Ms. Mary Ann Prevatte, Supervisor, presented the Academically Intellectually Gifted Awards to the Teacher of the Year and Administrator of the Year.  The AIG Teacher of the Year Award winner is:  Ms. Cynthia Hayes.  The AIG Administrator of the Year Award winner is:  Ms. Joanna Cummings.
F.
AIG Plan
Mr. Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendent, presented the AIG Plan and asked the school board for approval.
6.
The Board set aside policy and approved the AIG Plan as presented.
G.
Child Nutrition Price Increases
Ms. Loistine DeFreece, Chair of Finance Committee, and Mr. Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendent, said the Finance Committee met and discussed Child Nutrition price increases.  Mr. Lowry said the State has set the average price requirement for school meals at $1.89 for 2013-2014.  He said they have given the school systems some leeway way to round the amount to the lowest five cents.  Mr. Lowry said K-8 meals are $1.70.  The committee requested the price to be set at $1.75 for K-8 schools.  The high school meal requirement is set at $1.80 and that price be set at $1.85 for the 2013-2014 school year.  The Finance Committee asked for approval as requested.
7.
The Board set aside policy and approved the Child Nutrition Price Increases as presented.
H.
Peterson Property
Attorney Grady Hunt said Ms. Joy Barner who owns property that adjoins Peterson Elementary School along with her two sisters are interested in donating that property to the Public Schools of Robeson County.  The property is residential and is valued at $23,900.00 by the tax department.  Attorney Hunt said the property joins the campus of Peterson Elementary School.  Attorney Hunt said they asked the school board to absorb all the taxes that are currently owed and as of today he said that amount is $2,137.57 and be responsible for preparing all the transferring documents.  He said if the board is interested in the property there needs to be a motion to accept the donation with conditions requested.
8.
The Board set aside policy and approved to accept the donated property joining Peterson Elementary School as presented along with the conditions set forth.
9.
ACTION ITEMS
A.
Early College – Memorandum of Understanding
Mr. Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendent, said there were some corrections to the Early College Memorandum of Understanding along with updated condition changes as requested by the board and policy.  Mr. Lowry explained all conditions and advertisement.  The board also asked that media print the update.

The Board approved Early College – Memorandum of Understanding as presented.

B.
Athletic Transfer Policy
Mr. Stephen Gaskins, Assistant Superintendent, said Policy #3620 Extra Curricular Activities will include middle school along with high school.
The Board approved the Extra Curricular – Policy #3620 changes as presented.
C.
High School Marshals
Mr. Stephen Gaskins, Assistant Superintendent, said Class Rankings - Policy #3450 will increase the minimum of Marshals 12 to 5% of the senior class.

The Board approved the Class Rankings – Policy #3450 changes as presented.
D.
Tanglewood/Rowland Norment 4th Grade
Superintendent Dr. Johnny Hunt said transferring of the 4th graders at Tanglewood/Rowland Norment Schools to Carroll Middle School was discussed at the school board retreat last month.  Superintendent Dr. Hunt said it is on the agenda for school board action as to transfer or not to transfer the 4th grade students from Tanglewood/Rowland Norment Schools to Carroll Middle School.
There was a motion and a second to table the decision to transfer the students from Tanglewood/Rowland Norment Schools to Carroll Middle School for a year until we look at the impact of Southeastern Academy.
There was a substitute motion and a second to move forward with transferring the 4th graders at Tanglewood/Rowland Norment Schools to Carroll Middle School – with the second motion, that should the motion pass - they be given the resources, such as counseling, remediation, open house or whatever the school should need to make the transition. 
There was discussion as to why transferring of these students should take place or should not take place at this time.
The substitute motion was approved to transfer the 4th grade students from Tanglewood/Rowland Norment Schools to Carroll Middle School.  Voting against the motion was Dwayne Smith, Mitchell Locklear, and Severeo Kerns.
E.
Townsend Middle School Gym Lease

Attorney Grady Hunt asked the school board to table this item to the July board meeting.
The Board approved the motion presented.
F.
Southside Alumni Building

Attorney Grady Hunt said the Alumni Association Members asked for this property to be surplus to allow them to obtain the property.  Attorney Hunt said the main building sits on about 1.03 acres.  Attorney Hunt said if the board considers this surplus property it will go through the normal process which will be offered to the County Commissioners and if they do not accept then it will go back to the school board.
The Board approved the motion to declare the Southside Alumni Building surplus property.
G.
Board Attorney Salary

Ms. Loistine DeFreece, Chair of Finance Committee, said the Finance Committee met and discussed the Board attorney’s salary.
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, said the committee discussed increasing the hourly rate for attorney fees.  She said the current fees are split between litigation and non-litigation.  Ms. Setzer said the committee discussed increasing the fees to $185.00 per hour and continue to pay a $500.00 retainer fee starting July 1, 2013.  She said the committee approved the fee increase to bring to the full board.

The Board approved the motion to increase the board attorney fees as presented by the Finance Committee.
H.
Financial Report
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, presented the financial report for the month.    The Board approved the financial report as presented.
I.
Budget Amendments
Ms. Erica Setzer presented the budget amendments.  The Board approved the budget amendments presented.
10.
Motion that the Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County go into closed session for the purposes of discussing certified and classified personnel (G.S. 143-318.11(a)(1)(6), and student transfers (G.S. 

115C-402 and G.S. 143-318.11(a)(1).
11.
Motion to come out of closed session.  The Board approved the motion.
12.
Motion to approve student transfers as amended.  The Board approved

the motion. 

13.
Motion to approve closed session audio minutes of May 14, 2013.
The Board approved the motion.
14.
Motion to approve personnel as amended. The Board approved the

motion.


15.
Motion to adjourn.

Respectfully submitted,
Mike Smith, Chairman
Johnny Hunt, Secretary
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